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1. PURPOSE OF THE REPORT 
 

 The purpose of the report is to: 

(i) appraise Members of the proposed policy regarding vehicles 
considered suitable for licence as Hackney Carriages & Private 
Hire Vehicles; 

(ii) review conditions of licence for such vehicles to ensure the 
comfort & safety of fare paying passengers; 

(iii)  ensure the vehicle fleet meets the transport needs of the  
communities it seeks to service. 

 

2. RECOMMENDATION 
 
 It is recommended that: 

(i) Members note the contents of the report, which is provided 
for information; 

(ii) Agree to the proposal of the Divisional Director Public 
Health & Protection to consult with stakeholders in respect 
of the proposed changes to vehicle specification; such 
consultation to be for a period of 28 days 

(iii) That the outcome of the consultation process be the 
subject of a further report to this Committee, together with 
any changes to the draft vehicle specification that may be 
necessary, prior to their inclusion in a formal policy 
statement . 
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3. BACKGROUND 
 
3.1 Current Policy 
 

The current technical specification for vehicles is included in conditions 
of licence. Relevant extracts are reproduced for information as follows:- 

 
 Hackney Carriage - Appendix 1A 
 Private Hire Vehicle - Appendix 1B 
 
 The current specification was determined as a result of the proposed 
 implementation of the Disability Discrimination Act 2005 which placed a 
 duty on Licensing Authorities to ensure that Hackney Carriages 
 available for hire & reward could be readily accessible to passengers 
 with disabilities. 
 
 The specification/policy was intended to provide a ‘year on year’ 
 increase in the number of wheelchair accessible vehicles within the 
 Hackney Carriage fleet and also contribute to an improvement in the 
 standard of vehicles purchased for licence. 
 
3.2 To promote this policy, certain commercial advantages were offered to 
 licensees who were seeking to purchase wheelchair accessible, 
 purpose built Hackney Carriages as an incentive to invest in the 
 additional costs that such vehicles incurred. 
 
 This included: 

• An acceptance of ‘Purpose Built vehicles’ for licence, provided they 
were less than 8 years old; 

• Consecutive renewal of the licence for a period of 15 years, (subject 
to fitness). 

• NEW Hackney Carriage Licences were restricted to ‘Purpose Built 
Vehicles’, which by nature of their definition were intended for 
‘conveyance of passengers for hire & reward’ and also met the 
requirements of the Disability Discrimination Act 2005. This made 
provision for WHEELCHAIR ACCESSIBLE VEHICLES (WAV), where 
passengers could be conveyed whilst seated in their wheelchairs. 

 
3.3 Best practice at that time, (as advocated by Department of Transport) 
 was considered to be the provision of ‘Purpose Built’ Wheelchair 
 Accessible Vehicles.  Licensing Authorities were encouraged to 
 maximise the numbers of such vehicles in their fleet, with the 
 expectation that certain Authorities, (Rhondda Cynon Taf being one), 
 would meet a quota that was considered desirable.   
 
 Discretion was afforded to local authorities as to how the provisions 
 should be implemented, mindful of local conditions. 
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3.4 The response from the licensed trade in Rhondda Cynon Taf was a 
 request that a provision be made to retain the facility for replacement of 
 existing saloon vehicles with an alternative saloon vehicle. The Trade 
 position was that some operators in the County Borough may not be 
 able to meet the additional costs for ‘Purpose Built vehicles’ and this 
 would be to the detriment of the service resulting in a reduction in the 
 numbers of licensed vehicles available. The proposal for the 
 continuation of both types of vehicle was therefore accepted, subject to 
 further advice from the Department of Transport and the need to meet 
 the requirements of the impending Disability Discrimination legislation. 

 The age limits for saloons, (licensed as Hackney carriages or Private 
 Hire Vehicles) were retained as follows: 

• An acceptance of such vehicles for licence, provided they were less 
than 5 years old; 

• Consecutive renewal of the licence for a period of 10 years. 
 
4. Unintended Consequences 
 
4.1 Initially the revised specification partially met its aims and resulted in a 
 small increase in the number of wheelchair accessible, ‘Purpose Built 
 vehicles’ in the Hackney Carriage fleet. There was also a 
 complimentary improvement in the standard of licensed vehicles.  
 However, a considerable number of Hackney Carriage licensees 
 continued to operate saloon vehicles, choosing to replace’ like with like’ 
 on the basis that cost of the ‘Purpose Built’ vehicles was prohibitive. 
 
4.2 The changes introduced primarily affected Hackney Carriages, (in 
 accordance with the provisions of the Disability Discrimination Act) and 
 Private Hire Vehicles continued to be primarily saloon type vehicles, 
 small mini buses and Multi Purpose Vehicles (MPVs). (No commercial 
 advantage was offered to  wheelchair accessible Private Hire Vehicles, 
 as it was outside the remit of the legislation and this is a source of 
 concern to the licensed trade.) 
 
4.3 However, a combination of factors, which included the deferral of the 
 implementation of the legislation; a change in the approach of the 
 Department of Transport to wheelchair accessible vehicles and the 
 economic climate resulted in an increasing reluctance of the Trade to 
 purchase ‘Purpose Built’ wheelchair accessible vehicles, primarily as a 
 result of cost. 
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4.4 As an alternative response and in order to meet an increasing demand 
 for wheelchair accessible vehicles,  Licensees sought to licence 
 vehicles adapted for wheelchair access ,circumventing the policy in 
 respect of the ‘Purpose Built Vehicles’, whilst seeking to take 
 advantage of the potential commercial advantages offered for such 
 vehicles. 
 
4.5 In principle the acceptance of adapted wheelchair accessible vehicles 
 is seen as a positive action, as it effectively increases the number of 
 wheelchair accessible vehicles in the fleet. However, the combination 
 of the existing policy on age limit and preference for ‘Purpose Built’ 
 Wheelchair Accessible Vehicles and the ambiguity associated with the 
 definition of adapted vehicles has resulted in some unintended 
 consequences which has adversely impacted on the fleet profile. 
 
 A summary of the unintended consequences is as follows:- 
 

(i) an artificial limit on number of Hackney Carriage Licences, 
where prospective licensees appear reluctant to invest in the 
‘purpose built’ disability accessible vehicles required to warrant 
a new licence. (Whilst there is no limit on the number of Private 
Hire Vehicles there are certain trading limitations attached to 
such licences which do not make them such an attractive 
commercial proposition.) 

 
(ii) An aging fleet, where there is limited investment in newer 

vehicles; at the time of preparing this report approximately 52% 
of the fleet is aged 7 years or over. 

 
 Whilst the age of the vehicle in itself is not a problem if the 
 vehicle is effectively maintained, an analysis of vehicle test 
 results indicates an unacceptable level of failure in vehicles of 
 this age category. 
 
(iii) a flourishing trade in vehicle licence transfers, where there is 

now a significant ‘inflated’ commercial value to a licensed 
Hackney Carriage, whatever its condition, as it can be 
purchased by someone wishing to enter the trade or increase 
their Hackney Carriage fleet without sourcing a ‘Purpose Built 
vehicle; this has potentially contributed to the retention of 
vehicles in the fleet that otherwise would have been replaced. 

 
(iv) Licensees seeking to source potentially unsuitable vehicles, of 

lower cost & quality which do not meet the current policy and 
actually may reduce the standard of vehicles entering the fleet. 
This is particularly the case with ‘Adapted Vehicles’, where as a 
result of a perceived shortage of suitable vehicles, certain 
licensees are seeking to carry out their own adaptations. 
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4.7 Whilst it is possible to refuse to accept unsuitable vehicles for licence, it 
 has become evident that the ambiguity of the current policy is a 
 contributory factor to confusion amongst the Trade regarding 
 acceptable standards.  Although advice & guidance is given to potential 
 applicants on what constitutes an acceptable vehicle, Officers are 
 subject to regular challenge on the suitability of vehicles, (mindful that 
 there have also been changes in legislation in respect of approved 
 vehicle standards) and a disproportionate amount of resource is being 
 dedicated to dealing with individual applications/refusals.  
 

4.8 It is considered that the foregoing may in turn have a negative impact 
 on the level of service for the travelling public and also results in a 
 position of potential financial detriment for licensees, where it has been 
 necessary to refuse to accept a vehicle for licence after it has been 
 purchased.  
 
 Licensees are afforded the opportunity of a pre-purchase inspection to 
 ensure that the vehicle is suitable, but few appear to take advantage of 
 this option and there is clearly an increase in vehicles purchased at 
 auction, where officers are presented with a ‘fait accomplis’ and have 
 to deal with an unsuitable vehicle and an aggrieved applicant. 
 
 It is accepted that it is the responsibility of the applicant to source the 
 vehicle, but good practice requires any policy/guidance/specification to 
 be clear and unambiguous and when considering the changes that 
 have impacted on the current vehicle specification it is considered that 
 it no longer meets best practice standards. 
 
5. Way Forward 
 
5.1 Members will be aware that a comprehensive fleet review has recently 
 been undertaken in order to inform the process of review. This has 
 highlighted anomalies in the types of vehicles that have recently been 
 accepted for licence.  
 
5.2 Whilst the safety & comfort of passengers is assured and has not in 
 any way been compromised, it appears that vehicles have been 
 accepted for licence inconsistent with policy provisions. This may give 
 rise to a legitimate expectation that vehicles have a 15 year licence life 
 entitlement as opposed to a 10 year licence life as intended by the 
 current policy.  
 
5.3 There are also anomalies in the type of vehicle accepted for licence 
 which could detract from the desired professional appearance of the 
 fleet and in certain circumstances the comfort of passengers. 
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5.4 Changes have already been implemented in the existing regime to 
 ensure that the ‘licensable life’ of a vehicle is displayed on the vehicle 
 licence. This will avoid any ambiguity for the licensee and also afford a 
 legitimate right of appeal, where there is a dispute.  
 
 It will also assist licensees in assessing the commercial value of a 
 vehicle where there is a proposal to purchase/sell an existing licensed 
 vehicle. 
 
 In order to make best use of available resources, a decision was taken 
 to issue the revised format of licence on renewal, albeit the information 
 is available to any licensee in the interim period on request. 

 A copy of a revised vehicle licence is reproduced for information 
 as Appendix 1C. 
 
5.5 In order to address both the anomalies identified and the unintended 
 consequences of the current policy it has been necessary to undertake 
 a comprehensive review of current vehicle licence conditions. In 
 addition, in order to meet best practice standards it is also considered 
 necessary to publish a policy statement, which sets out the position of 
 the Licensing Authority in respect of such matters. 
 
5.6 Revised Vehicle Specification/Technical Standards 
 
 Officers are currently preparing the policy statement which will need to 
 be approved by the Executive. However, a substantive part of the 
 policy statement will be the revised vehicle specification/technical 
 standards. Any changes in this respect will undoubtedly impact on the 
 licensed trade as well as other stakeholders and it is considered 
 important that there is appropriate consultation on this aspect prior to 
 finalising the policy statement. 
 
 A copy of the draft revised vehicle specification for licensing of 
 Hackney Carriage & Private Hire Vehicles is reproduced for 
 information as Appendix 1D  
 
 (Note: key changes are highlighted RED within Appendix 1D for ease 
 of reference) 
 
 There are no proposed changes to conditions of licence for Private Hire 
 (Executive) Vehicles or Private Hire (Specialist Vehicles/ Stretch 
 Limousine) Vehicles and such conditions are therefore not included in 
 this report. 
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5.7 Key Changes – Summary 
 
 Whilst substantive parts of conditions of licence for both Hackney 
 Carriage & Private Hire vehicles remain unchanged and are 
 incorporated into the revised policy statement, there are a number of 
 key changes that are likely to be of particular interest to stakeholders, 
 some of which will have a financial impact on the licensed trade. Such 
 changes are as follows: 

(i) Revision of the technical standard for vehicles acceptable for 
 licence, to make explicit the type of vehicle that will be accepted 
 (or refused) for licence. This will be to the advantage of 
 applicants who will be assisted in sourcing appropriate vehicles 
 and also provide evidence to support the position of the 
 Licensing Authority in defending appeals where refusals are 
 challenged. 

(ii) A change to the vehicle inspection programme for vehicles in 
 excess of seven years old, in that a frequency of ‘four monthly 
 testing’ is advocated in recognition of the higher test failure rate 
 of such vehicles; 

 
(iii) A change to the Vehicle Testing Standards to adopt the ‘FTA 
 Best Practice Guide to Inspection of Hackney Carriage & Private 
 Hire Vehicles’, which is a nationally accepted standard approved 
 by VOSA . This will provide consistency/assure probity of the 
 vehicle testing regime. (This will replace the Supplementary 
 Testing Manual currently in use.) 

(iv) A stated requirement that vehicles be presented for test suitably 
 prepared, where there will be an expectation that a vehicle will 
 PASS the vehicle test on first presentation. Provision for ANY re 
 test will be charged at the appropriate fee, with NO FREE 
 RETEST. Fee will be set at a level to provide an incentive for 
 compliance; reward responsible vehicle owners and penalise 
 non- compliance, consistent with the requirement for a vehicle to 
 be maintained ‘fit for purpose’ at all times. 

(v) A change to the type of vehicle that will be accepted for NEW 
 Hackney Carriage & Private Hire Vehicle Licences. This will 
 assist in removing the artificial cap on Hackney Carriage 
 licences that has been created and will allow unrestricted 
 access to any persons wishing to enter the trade. There is also 
 equal incentive to bring purpose built vehicles into Hackney 
 Carriage or Private Hire Vehicle fleet. It is anticipated that this 
 will in turn serve to eliminate the trade in older, less desirable 
 vehicles and mitigate the trade in vehicle licence transfers. This 
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 will have a positive effect on the service standards, releasing a 
 resource within the Team and potentially increasing choice for 
 customers allowing market forces to prevail. 

 (Revised Best Practice Guidance issued by Department of 
 Transport advocates that ‘’Purpose built vehicles should be 
 amongst those which the local authority could be expected to 
 licence’’ and confirms the position that a mixed fleet is 
 desirable.) 

 It is considered necessary to continue to provide a commercial 
 incentive to increase the number of wheelchair accessible 
 vehicles in the overall fleet, to include both Hackney Carriage & 
 Private Hire Vehicles. 

(vi) A reduction in the age limits that vehicles will be accepted for 
 licences, in order to mitigate the aging profile of the fleet and 
 encourage investment in better quality vehicles. 

(vii) A review of fees & charges to promote compliance and target 
 non- compliance, particularly in respect of vehicle testing. Whilst 
 this is not part of the policy statement per se, it will be a 
 complimentary action where the Licensing Authority would 
 welcome feedback from stakeholders.  

 
6. Existing Licensees/Grandfather Rights 
 
 It will be necessary to take a position in respect of current licensed 
 vehicles, particularly where anomalies have been identified to ensure 
 that standards of safety & comfort for passengers are maintained and 
 also that Licensees are not in a position of detriment.  
 
 However, the overriding concern will be protection of public safety and 
 to ensure that the taxi fleet continues to meet the needs of the 
 communities it serves – in the widest possible sense.  
 
 It is proposed that licensees will have notice of the impending changes 
 by means of a comprehensive consultation process. This will include 
 an opportunity to make written representations, but also an open day/ 
 roadshow to allow licensees to raise matters of concern where there 
 will be an opportunity to receive an explanation/clarification of the 
 proposals from Officers. 
 
 Where vehicles have been accepted for licence, contrary to current 
 policy such licences will be allowed to continue to the conclusion of 
 their licensable life, provided that the vehicle continues to meet the 
 safety & comfort standards required. 
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 The licensable life of the vehicle will be assessed using the current 
 conditions of licence. 
 

It is proposed that following the expiry of the licensable life of the 
 current vehicle, any replacement vehicle will be subject to new criteria. 
 This will allow a reasonable period for licensees to source an 
 appropriate replacement vehicle.  
 
 However, this commitment will not preclude the suspension of a vehicle 
 licence ,the review of vehicle suitability or review of ‘fit & proper person 
 criteria’ where the vehicle fails to meet satisfactory standards at any 
 time. 
 
7. Consultation 

 Best practice requires the proposed changes to be the subject of 
 consultation with stakeholders, particularly where there will be a 
 financial impact to the parties. This will be particularly important to 
 licensees, but no less so to the users of the service and parties 
 representing interests such as equalities and social inclusion. 
 
 It is proposed that there be a public consultation on the proposals 
 which will last 28 days. It is considered that such a time period is 
 appropriate to ensure stakeholder views are considered but in a timely 
 manner to ensure minimal delay in respect of implementation. 
 
 The outcome of such consultation to be the subject of a further report 
 to this Committee. 
 
8. Conclusion 
 

The revision of vehicle specification/technical standards is a 
substantive element of the proposed policy document and at this stage 
there has been no consultation with stakeholders in respect of same. 
Consequently, it is proposed to consult on the proposed changes to the 
vehicle specification, independent of any consultation that may be 
required on the policy statement.  

 
 This will expedite progress in respect of the implementation of the 
 policy, ensuring that the views of relevant stakeholders are properly 
 reflected in the final technical specification. 
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9. It is recommended that: 

(i) Members note the contents of the report, which is provided 
for information; 

(ii) Agree to the proposals of the Divisional Director Public 
Health & Protection to consult with stakeholders in respect 
of the proposed changes to the vehicle specification / 
technical standards for Hackney Carriage & Private Hire 
Vehicles; such consultation to be for a period of 28 days; 

(iii) That the outcome of the consultation process be the 
subject of a further report to this Committee, together with 
any changes to the draft vehicle specification that may be 
necessary, prior to their inclusion in a formal policy 
statement . 

 

 

Paul J Mee 

Service Director Public Health & Protection 

Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

10



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

11



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

12



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

13



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

14



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

15



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

16



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

17



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

18



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

19



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

20



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

21



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

22



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

23



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

24



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

25



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

26



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

27



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

28



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

29



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

30



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

31



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

32



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

33



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

34



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

35



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

36



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

37



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

38



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

39



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

40



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

41



Special Licensing Committee Agenda - 30 April 2014

42




